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City of Rigby

City Council Meeting

August 19, 2008

7:00 p.m.

Mayor Brown welcomed everyone to the meeting and turned the time over to Dennis Jones who invited everyone to join him in the pledge of allegiance. Mayor Brown then turned the time over to Councilman Marriott to give the prayer.

Jeanne Kerbs, City Clerk/Treasurer, performed roll call. Those present were: Mayor Ryan Brown, Councilman Simonson, Councilman Maloney, Councilman Blackburn, Councilman Day and Councilman Marriott. Those absent were: Councilman Smith (excused). 

Public Hearing-Final Plat-Richtin Land Company, LLC-

Mayor Brown stated the next item on the agenda was a public hearing for a final plat request from Richtin Land Company and turned the time over to their representative for the presentation.

Ty Briggs of Landmark Land Surveyors, stated he was the designated agent for the developer and was here to present the final plat for Rigby Professional Plaza. Mr. Briggs explained they had been through the preliminary plat process and had been approved. Mr. Briggs explained the change in the sewer plan that had been at the request of the City Engineer, Keller and Associates. Mr. Briggs stated there had been no significant changes other than the storm water retention area and gave a brief explanation to the change. Councilman Day asked if the changes would still contain the water as required and whether this included the buildings or just the parking lot. Mr. Briggs stated the calculations for retention were still being met and they were just over the parking lot. Councilman Blackburn asked about whether the turn radius in the development was adequate for emergency vehicles and Mr. Briggs gave a brief explanation of the approval they had received from Jim Deuel, Fire Chief, and Larry Anderson, Police Chief at the technical review stage of this process. Councilman Day asked the City Engineer, Jim Mullen of Keller and Associates, to talk about the change in the sewer plan on this development and how that related to the comprehensive plan for the City. Mr. Mullen talked about the future expansion in that area, the new treatment plant, the size of the lines and how these all tied to this sewer line on 400 North. Councilman Day asked if these proposals had been reviewed by the City Engineer and Mr. Mullen stated they had. Councilman Day asked where city responsibility picked up and developer responsibility ended in relationship to the development and Mr. Mullen stated he believed this was all to be private property and the city would have no responsibility and Mr. Briggs confirmed this but did state there would be a blanket easement for the city regarding garbage collection and water meter readings. 
Mayor Brown opened the public hearing and asked for any testimony in favor. 

Justin Summers, representing Richtin Land Company, stated he didn’t really have anything to say other than there were people in the community that were excited to have this project underway. Mr. Summers also explained the reason for the change in the sewer from his point of view. 
Mayor Brown asked for any further testimony in favor. No further testimony was given. 

Mayor Brown asked for any testimony neutral. No testimony was given.

Mayor Brown asked for any testimony against. No testimony was given.

Mayor Brown closed the public hearing at 7:16 p.m. and turned the time over to the council for deliberation. Councilman Blackburn asked if there were businesses and residences along that path that would be connecting into this sewer line as well. Mayor Brown stated it was his belief that Kay Bishop’s office was interesting in connecting and Mr. Briggs confirmed that. Councilman Marriott asked what the proposal for the sewer line size would be going down the Annis Highway and Mr. Mullen said it would depend on the combination of pressurized and gravity lines. Mr. Mullen stated there wasn’t a timeframe and would depend on future development and gravity would need to be 12 inch and pressurized would be 8 inch. Councilman Day asked what would happen if the estimate came in higher than the proposal would the city be responsible for the increase and whether the city should be comfortable with the estimate. Mr. Mullen stated he felt it was a fair estimate and felt the numbers should be discussed in the development agreement. Mayor Brown stated there definitely needed to be a development agreement. Councilman Blackburn asked if there needed to be something in the motion to reference some of these conditions and Mr. Dunn stated there were two issues; one being the final plat and the other being the development agreement. Mr. Dunn stated the financial questions being discussed were something that needed to be addressed but the draftsmanship of the development agreement is sound. Councilman Blackburn stated he didn’t have a problem with the final plat but was concerned over the participation of the city as related to the monies. There was a brief discussion over the estimate and Mr. Summers came forward and explained the way the estimate was achieved. Mr. Dunn asked that if the city were to cap this would the developer be comfortable with that and Mr. Summers stated that was correct. Councilman Blackburn moved to approve the final plat for Rigby Professional Plaza with the understanding the city would have a cap of 70% but not more than $246,000. Councilman Day seconded. All were in favor. There was a brief discussion regarding the development agreement. Mr. Dunn suggested having the development agreement amended to reflect the motion. Mr. Mullen interjected asking for time to review the development agreement. Mr. Dunn explained this could be tabled and therefore review at the next council meeting if they so chose. Councilman Simonson moved to table the development agreement until next council meeting and allow the city engineer time to review it. Councilman Maloney seconded. All were in favor. 
Wellness Program-

Mayor Brown stated the next item on the agenda was the wellness program and turned the time over to a representative of Archibald Insurance for their presentation. 

Porter Talbot, representing Archibald Insurance, explained the benefits of a wellness program for the employee and how this reduced costs for the employer. Mr. Talbot referred to the documents he had distributed to the council regarding implementing a wellness program. Mr. Talbot stated there were guidebooks and committees for the wellness program and explained how each of these worked in implementing the program. Mr. Talbot explained the walking program, nutrition guides and other options available. Mr. Talbot stated some of the medical and nutritional professionals in the area that are willing to be on the committee. Mr. Talbot stated he would like to be the City’s insurance broker and felt he could offer additional tools and benefits at no additional cost that other broker’s do not offer. Councilman Blackburn stated he understood the importance of having these additional benefits for the employees and thanked Mr. Talbot for taking the initiative to come in and present this information to the council. Mayor Brown asked Jeanne Kerbs, City Clerk/Treasurer, if she had time to review this and if she would let the council know what she thought. Ms. Kerbs stated the budgetary items were nothing at this point as this service would be at no additional fee but long-term the premiums would lower as the amount of claims were reduced. Ms. Kerbs went on to say that when Mr. Talbot came in and made this first presentation she went to the current broker who is Darrell Cheney and asked if he offered those products and Mr. Cheney stated he did not. Mayor Brown asked where Mr. Cheney was located and Ms. Kerbs stated he was an independent broker and his office was located in Idaho Falls. Mayor Brown asked if the council wanted to go with Archibald Insurance or stay with Mr. Cheney. Mayor Brown also indicated this had not been discussed with any of the department heads at this point. Councilman Blackburn asked what would happen to the rates and Mr. Talbot stated the plan and payments would remain the same for now but as things changed the plan would need to be re-evaluated. Mr. Dunn asked if these services were offered at no cost then why was he doing it and also asked how they would get around HIPPA and is this a positive thing. Mr. Talbot stated that as far as HIPPA it was voluntary to enter any information, its positive because it could eventually lower a premium but for now merely offered incentives and he said he gets the same compensation as the next broker but it helps to offer services to get more clients involved. There was a brief discussion regarding benefits and premiums, change and rates. Mayor Brown stated this might be something to have the department heads review and consider before making a decision and the council agreed. 
Walking Path-Urban Renewal-

Mayor Brown stated the next item on the agenda was a walking path and turned the time over to a representative of Urban Renewal for the presentation. 

Dennis Jones, representing Urban Renewal, displayed a picture of a proposed walkpath of about 2,600 feet. Mr. Jones stated they were in the process of getting approval from the Burgess Canal and Soil Conservation District to implement this walkpath. Mr. Jones explained he was here this evening to get approval from the City of Rigby to put this walkpath in the proposed location. Mayor Brown stated he had talked to Mr. Hicks and the canal board was in favor of this project. Mr. Jones explained where they would like to have the walkpath placed and what they were looking for from the city. There was a brief discussion regarding continued problems with sprinklers in an area of the walkpath and how this would alleviate some of those problems. There was a brief discussion regarding the status of the memorial that was being erected in the city that is in the walkpath line. There was a brief discussion regarding who would be responsible for the portion of the walkpath that would be in the county. Mayor Brown stated that all Mr. Jones was asking was for approval to put it in place with Urban Renewal money. Councilman Marriott moved to support Urban Renewal in the walkpath project. Councilman Simonson seconded. All were in favor. 
Appointment of P&Z Commissioner-

Mayor Brown stated the next item on the agenda was the appointment of a new planning and zoning commissioner and asked the council if this could be postponed due to lack of an answer from the proposed individual and the council agreed. 
Compression Brake Ordinance-

Mayor Brown stated the next item on the agenda was the compression brake ordinance and turned the time over to Ms. Kerbs for her presentation. 

Ms. Kerbs explained this item had been presented earlier and there had been some requested changes. Ms. Kerbs stated those changes had been made and was being presented again. Ms. Kerbs explained that once approved the State would place the signs indicating the ordinance. Councilman Blackburn asked about the violation and it was explained as a misdemeanor and had been indicated on the ordinance. Mr. Dunn stated he would suggest per Idaho Code and the number and add the “as amended from time to time” so that when they were updated so would this code. Ms. Kerbs asked if that would need to be changed and re-presented and Mr. Dunn stated the changes could just be done prior to publishing if that was the wish of the council. Councilman Simonson moved to approve the compressions brake ordinance with the Idaho Code and as amended being added. Councilman Blackburn seconded. On a roll call vote:


Councilman Marriott

--
yes


Councilman Day

--
yes


Councilman Maloney

--
yes


Councilman Blackburn

--
yes


Councilman Simonson

--
yes
Public Works Ordinance-

Mayor Brown stated the next item on the agenda was the public works ordinance and turned the time over to Mike McCowin for his presentation.
Mike McCowin, City Building Official, stated he was there tonight to encourage the adoption the Idaho Standards of Public Works Construction and make this part of the city ordinance. Mr. McCowin stated there was no standard in the city and therefore nothing could be enforced to hold the developers to any standards. Mr. McCowin stated he would like to adopt this standard as it is accepted by the state and is updated regularly. Mr. McCowin referred to a draft ordinance that he had given the council and stated he would like to have this passed and give something for the city to use as a standard. Mayor Brown asked what the City Engineer thought about this and Jim Mullen of Keller and Associates, City Engineer, stated they fully agreed and supported this decision. Councilman Blackburn asked if by adopting this ordinance it would give authority to improve deficiencies in the developments within the city and Mr. McCowin stated that was correct. There was a brief discussion regarding how this ordinance would be passed and the process that would need to be done to make it official. Councilman Maloney moved to approve the public works ordinance. Councilman Simonson seconded. On a roll call vote:

Councilman Blackburn

--
yes


Councilman Day

--
yes


Councilman Marriott

--
yes


Councilman Simonson

--
yes


Councilman Maloney

--
yes

Mayor Brown stated they needed to read these ordinances into the record as #534 Compression Brake Ordinance and #535 Public Works Ordinance. Mr. Dunn stated he would read the ordinances into the record as per requested by Mayor Brown. Mr. Dunn read Ordinance #534 into the record as follows:

AN ORDINANCE PROVIDING THAT THE USE OF ENGINE COMPRESSION BRAKES WITHIN THE CITY LIMITS SHALL BE UNLAWFUL; PROVIDING FOR SEVERABILITY; AND ESTABLISHING EFFECTIVE DATE.



BE IT ORDAINED BY THE MAYOR AND CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF RIGBY, IDAHO THAT:



Section 1.
ENGINE COMPRESSION BRAKES:  No person shall, while operating a motor vehicle within the City, apply or otherwise use “Jake Brakes”, Engine Compression Brakes, or any similar braking system which emits a clearly audible noise when measured at a distance of fifty (50) feet directly from the source.  Engine Compression Brakes are defined as a braking system which uses compressed air from a motor vehicle’s engine to slow the vehicle.  



Section 2.
SEVERABILITY: The provisions of the Ordinance are severable.  In the event that any provisions shall be determined to be void and unenforceable for any reason, such determination shall not affect the enforceability of the remaining provisions.



Section 3.
PENALTY: Any person who violates this ordinance shall be guilty of a misdemeanor as defined in Idaho Code Sections 18-113, as amended from time to time.

Section 4.       EFFECTIVE DATE: This Ordinance shall be effective immediately

upon its passage and publication as provided by law.



PASSED BY THE COUNCIL AND APPROVED BY THE MAYOR this ​19th day of August, 2008.

Mr. Dunn read Ordinance #535 into the record as follows:
AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY OF RIGBY ADOPTING THE IDAHO STANDARDS FOR PUBLIC WORKS CONSTRUCTION, PROVIDING FOR SEVERABILITY; REPEALING CONFLICTING ORDIANCES AND PROVIDING AN EFFECTIVE DATE. 

BE IT ORDAINED BY THE MAYOR AND COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF RIGBY, IDAHO:

Section 1. PUBLIC WORKS CONSTRUCTION. The current edition of the Idaho standards for public works construction as promulgated by the Idaho standards for public works construction executive committee is adopted and incorporated herein by reference as an ordinance of the City of Rigby in its current form and as it may hereafter be amended from time to time as though set forth fully herein. Future editions of these standards may be adopted as the same are published from time to time by the committee, by resolution of the Mayor and City Council and such resolution shall indentify with particularity the edition being adopted. Unless specifically stated to the contrary, such resolution shall have the effect of adopting that future edition as the edition then in force. One copy of the current edition of the standards shall be maintained on file at the city clerk’s office for use and examination by the public. 

Section 2. SEVERABILITY. This ordinance is hereby declared to be severable. Should any portion of this ordinance be declared invalid by a court of competent jurisdiction, the remaining provisions shall continue in full force and effect and shall be read to carry out the purpose(s) of the ordinance before the declaration of partial invalidity. 

Section 3. REPEAL OF CONFLICTING PROVISIONS. All provisions of the current Rigby Municipal Code or ordinances of the City of Rigby which conflict with the provisions of this ordinance are hereby repealed to the extent of such conflict. 

Section 4. EFFECTIVE DATE. This ordinance shall be effective upon its passage and publication as provided by law. 

PASSED by the City Council and approved by the Mayor of the City of Rigby, Idaho, this 19th day of August, 2008. 
Other Council Business-

Mayor Brown stated the next item on the agenda was for other council business and asked the council if there was anything they needed to discuss or remind the council. Ms. Kerbs stated she had an item that needed presented. 
Ms. Kerbs explained there had been a situation with Jesse Byrum of George and Jesse’s Les Schwab regarding a sewer line. Ms. Kerbs stated they had demolished the old Charlie’s Diner and were in the process of constructing a storage building for their tire business. Ms. Kerbs stated it had been determined the sewer line would need to be rerouted another way but in doing so there needed to be an easement for the sewer main that runs in that area. Ms. Kerbs turned the time over to Mr. McCowin to further explain the situation. Mr. McCowin stated that when the sewer line was extended down State Street it went across some property to what was Charlie’s Diner and ended up extending under some residences and then through to Stop n’ Go. Mr. McCowin stated he had talked to the owner of Stop n’ Go and had worked out an easement for ten feet (10’) and then the city could abandon the sewer line in the middle of the property and reroute the laterals to the new building. Ms. Kerbs explained she had asked for a legal description for the easement so it could be recorded and on record for future information in the event the people that knew about it now weren’t here in years to come. Ms. Kerbs stated she had an agreement prepared for Mr. Dunn to review and there was no charge for this easement but it did give something recorded and allows the city to go in and repair that line. 
Ms. Kerbs stated there was another item she needed to discuss. Ms. Kerbs referred to the Development Agreement in their packets and explained that Mr. McCowin had been working with Mr. Price to get signatures on this document. Ms. Kerbs stated that Mr. Price had indicated he would sign this agreement once Mayor Brown had permission to sign. There was a brief discussion regarding the wording of the document and what steps the city could take if the developer didn’t comply. There was a brief discussion regarding the need for a new development agreement with divisions 4, 5 and 6 and how that affects the road connecting to the Annis Highway. There was a brief discussion regarding previous processes and how they affect decisions now. Mr. Dunn asked to review a map so they could understand was divisions they were discussing and Mr. McCowin displayed one and discussions occurred regarding that map. Councilman Day asked about the timeline in item 12 and there was a brief discussion regarding what could be done to protect the city. Councilman Blackburn moved to approve the Annexation/Development Agreement for Divisions 1, 2 and 3 of Rigby Towne Square with the understanding specific to page 6 item 12 that the development would be backdated appropriately and allow the Mayor to sign the agreement. Councilman Simonson seconded. All were in favor. 
Mayor Brown asked if there was any other council business that needed to be brought forward. 

Mayor Brown suggested because of the time and Shari Poulsen, City Auditor, being present to have the Executive Session after the budget work session.

Approval of Bills-

Mayor Brown stated the next item on the agenda was the approval of the bills and asked if there were any questions, comments or concerns regarding the bills. 
Councilman Simonson moved to approve the bills as presented. Councilman Maloney seconded. All were in favor. 
Approval of Minutes-

Mayor Brown stated the next item on the agenda was the approval of the minutes and asked if there were any corrections, additions or concerns on the minutes. 

Councilman Maloney moved to approve the minutes as presented. Councilman Day seconded. All were in favor. 

Public Comment-

Mayor Brown stated the next item on the agenda was public comment and turned the time over to the audience for their testimony. 
No public comment was given. 

Budget Work Session-

Mayor Brown stated they needed to go to budget work session. Mr. Dunn stated the record needed to reflect they were adjourning the regular council meeting at 8:57 p.m. and they were going into a budget work session but would reconvene after the session. 

Mayor Brown stated they were back on the record at 10:50 p.m. 

Mayor Brown asked if land acquisition or property purchasing was something that could be done in executive session. Mr. Dunn stated that was correct. 

Councilman Blackburn moved to enter executive session pursuant to Idaho Code 67-2345(a)(c). Councilman Maloney seconded. All were in favor. Executive session began at 10:51 p.m. 

Executive session ended at 11:50 p.m. Mayor Brown stated they had discussed some personnel issues and were coming back out to finish the budgeting issues. 

Councilman Maloney moved to amend the salaries as proposed. Councilman Day seconded. All were in favor. 

Councilman Simonson moved to adjourn the meeting. Councilman Day seconded. All were in favor. The meeting was adjourned at 11:52 p.m. 
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